Student Services Committee

SS05-M2

Minutes of the Thirty-eighth Meeting of the Student Services Committee held on 1 June 2005.





Professor Morag Bell (Chair)

Mr M Brown (ab) 

Mr J Burnard 



Mrs N Honey (ab)

Mr H E Jones 


Professor M R Lister (ab)
 
Mrs W E Llewellyn

Mr M Moghal (ab)

Mr H M Pearson (ab)


Mr A Steeles (ab)

Mr J Scott (ab)

Mr J M Town (ab)

            Mr A J Westaway (ab)

In attendance: Miss D Cracknell (Committee Secretary), Jonathan Roberts, Geraldine Hassall, Christina Harby, Laura Mason

Apologies for absence were received from:  Professor M R Lister, Mr J M Town, Mr M Brown

05/09
Minutes

The minutes of the Thirty-seventh meeting held on 2 March 2005 were confirmed as a true record.

05/10
Matters Arising

(i) Moving towards a Centre for Faiths and Spirituality 

It had been anticipated that the space in the Brockington Building would be developed into a multi faith centre.  This space had since been allocated on a temporary basis to an academic department. It had been agreed by Operations Sub-Committee that the multi faith centre should be placed in a new building and that the funding for this should come through fund raising activities. It was possible that the space in the Brockington Building might become available again.  It was agreed that the project should be put on hold until fund-raising priorities had been clarified. 

(ii) Student Services Committee Review 

Proposals had been made to look at the overall structure of the Committee and the sub-committees that fed into it. A paper detailing the existing structure and the proposed structure was circulated. It was proposed that the Student Services Committee would work more effectively as a strategic committee will a small membership that met twice per year. It was suggested that three sub-committees should report to the Committee. These should include the Financial Hardship Sub-Committee and the Residential Provision and Management Sub-Committee, both of which worked well and currently report to SSC.  It was proposed that that a new Sub-Committee should be created with a focus on operational matters concerning student welfare. The Disabilities and Additional Needs Sub-Committee would continue to meet but would become a sub-group of this new Sub-Committee.   

It was suggested that the new Sub-Committee would be chaired by an academic member of staff and comprise the Director of Student Guidance and Welfare, members from the International Office, the Student Union, the new Graduate School if it were established, and representatives from the Heads of Student Guidance and Welfare sections on a rotating basis.

It was proposed that the International Students Support Network and Student Services Network Group should be discontinued although they might meet as ad hoc groups when there were items for discussion. 

The Committee agreed to the proposals. 

The question was raised as to whether it would be appropriate for a representative from the community to be on the Student Services Committee should it be revised. It was suggested that while representation from the community was valuable the Committee might not be the best place for it. The primary concern of the community representative was integration of students within the community. This was partly addressed by the off campus warden but it was felt that community representation on the Wardens Sub-Group would not be appropriate as this group focused on hall issues. It was suggested that the Registrar should be consulted about the best forum for addressing community-based issues.

ACTION: MB

It was agreed that the Terms of Reference of Student Services Committee should be amended so that the order of the first and second point were reversed. The first point was then amended to read ‘Within a strategic overview, to propose strategies and actions in order to promote the welfare and well being of students on campus’.  It was noted that should the recommendation to change the structure of the Sub-Committees be approved then the Terms of Reference and membership would need to be amended further.


ACTION: Committee Secretary

(iii) 
PGR student’s welfare

It was reported that Dr Vale, Assistant Registrar (Research Student Office), had produced a report for the Research Team on the new guidelines for general support of research students. 

05/11
Drug Use by Loughborough students 

At the Drink Action Group it had been suggested that there was an increase in drug use in Loughborough students and it had been suggested that this should be discussed by the Committee. Further investigation into this matter had revealed that there was no evidence this had become a problem. It was noted that drug use was increasing amongst sixteen year olds and could present challenges in future years when this age group started university. It was suggested that the University position on the use of drugs should be highlighted to new students within the first few weeks of term. It was suggested that the induction events were not the best time to do this and it should be approached either at an event or in the dining halls. The VP Education and Welfare agreed to add this to the agenda of the next Hall Chair Committee.

ACTION: VP Welfare and Education 

05/12
Policy and Guidelines relating to Illicit Drug Use 

It was reported that Council had formally approved the Policy and Guidelines on Use of Illicit Drugs. It was agreed that this should be promoted following the same procedure as the Mental Health Guidelines as discussed at the Committee in 2003.  It was agreed that it should be linked to the Student Guidance and Welfare pages and the Student Handbook. The possibility of putting it on Halls websites should be explored. 

It was suggested students were more likely to read the policy if a hard copy was placed on the Halls notice board. The VP Welfare and Education agreed to approach the Halls Chair Committee regarding this. It was also agreed that this would be raised at the Departments Representatives meeting with the suggestion that the policy was placed on student notices boards within departments. The VP Welfare and Education agreed to do this.

ACTION VP Welfare and Education

Secretary’s’ note: The Mental health policy for Loughborough had been publicised through the web-based Loughborough Notice board, the Academic Registry Policy and Guidance information web-sites, the Student Guidance and Welfare web pages and by the distributions of hard copies for reference to all departmental administrators.

05/13
Student Guidance and Welfare


Annual Reports 

(i) Medical Centre (2004-2005)

(Geraldine Hassall, Lead Nurse, attended the meeting and presented the Medical Centre Annual Report)

It was reported that the main change to the medical centre during 2004-5 had been the changes to the doctors’ contracts in April 2004. This meant that a co-operative group covered the out of hours service. The medical centre no longer provided a walk in service out of hours and students had to go to the walk in centre in Loughborough.  The service of an overnight sick bay had remained available to students via the GP at the walk-in centre. The Committee raised the question of whether the running of this service was still necessary. The benefit of the sick bay was that students who were not unwell enough to be admitted into hospital but needed some care had somewhere to go. This was particularly beneficial for international students. The drawback of keeping the sick bay open was that a nurse had to be funded even if the service was not used.  However, the majority of the funding for the service was from the payment students made, it was only available during term time and running the service created good PR for the university and peace of mind for parents of students. Statistics on the use of this service had been collected since September 2004 and an evaluation would be carried out at the start of the 2005/6 academic years. It was noted that if the service was lost there could be some student backlash.

The new GMS contract had introduced a ‘Quality and Outcomes Framework’ based on best available evidence. The framework for this included ‘Domains’. These Domains enabled analysis of areas of health and prevention. It was requested that these searches were used to provide statistics on information that the University should be aware of such as number of smokers and number of students with mental health problems. 

While the Patient Questionnaires had yielded similar results to previous years the Activity Figures had increased. It was requested that the Medical Centre should carry out more work in order for the Committee to understand these figures. 

It was noted that a Practice Therapist had joined the practice team in April 2005. Patients were referred to see this therapist. It was anticipated that this should ease some of the pressure on the Counseling Service. 

ACTION: Medical Centre

05/14
Hardship Funds

(i) Financial Statement on Access to Learning Funds 2004-05 to date. 

It was reported that just under £111,062 had been allocated. It was expected that the fund would be spent in full.

(ii) Financial Statement on the University International Hardship (Emergency Payments) Fund 2004-05 to date

It was reported that £17,617 had been allocated. The fund had been able to meet demand. 27 Grants had been awarded. One case was being monitored until it had been confirmed that the University had agreed to the students’ proposal for clearing the debt owed.

05/15
Project to Provide Financial Advice for Students 

(Ms C Harby, Manager of Loughborough Students Advice (LSA) and Laura Mason Student Advisor Financial, attended the meeting and presented the Annual Report of the LSA 2003-04)

It was reported that the Student Advice Centre had met all of its objectives. This had been made possible through University and LSU funding.  The Centre had secured the Legal Services Quality Mark. The main achievements of the year had been the successful implementation of the Access to Learning Fund, which replaced the existing hardship scheme, the installation of a document management system, and installation of tailored databases.  

It was anticipated that the main challenge facing the Student Advice Centre for 2005-6 was the introduction of the new fee system. 

A request was made for increased funding for marketing and publicity activities. This would be to meet departments’ requests for leaflets and to provide leaflets on open days. It was recommended that if the Student Advice Centre needed further funding for activities then they would need to use the annual budget to submit a bid. It was suggested that departments could be asked to fund the leaflets they requested for incoming students. Other options would be to look at sponsorship of leaflets e.g. from banks or considering producing cheaper versions of the leaflets.

ACTION: Student Advice Centre. 

05/16 
Any Other Business

(i) Font to be used in exam papers

It was clarified that the font used in exam papers was a non-serif font (Arial recommended) except where this would cause problems with equations, etc. This was to be used at a minimum of 12 point. 

ACTION: Committee Secretary 

(ii) Meningitis Action Plan 

The Committee endorsed the The Loughborough University Action Plan – Meningitis. 

Date of Next Meeting


Wednesday 2 November 2005.
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